#### Check for updates

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

EDITED BY Jennifer M. Hensel, University of Manitoba, Canada

#### REVIEWED BY Polina Anang, University of Manitoba, Canada Eric Richardson, United States Department of Veterans Affairs, United States

\*CORRESPONDENCE Emily Banwell emily.banwell@manchester.ac.uk

RECEIVED 30 November 2022 ACCEPTED 17 April 2023 PUBLISHED 05 May 2023

#### CITATION

Banwell E, Humphrey N and Qualter P (2023) Reformed child and adolescent mental health services in a devolved healthcare system: a mixed-methods case study of an implementation site. Front. Health Serv. 3:1112544. doi: 10.3389/frhs.2023.1112544

#### COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Banwell, Humphrey and Qualter. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

# Reformed child and adolescent mental health services in a devolved healthcare system: a mixed-methods case study of an implementation site

## Emily Banwell\*, Neil Humphrey and Pamela Qualter

Manchester Institute of Education, University of Manchester, Manchester, United Kingdom

**Background:** Efforts are being made to reform and reconceptualise children and young people's (CYP) mental health services. This is in response to a rapid increase in mental health difficulties in this population, and the shortcomings of current service provision. The present study seeks to comprehensively evaluate the local implementation of the THRIVE Framework for System Change in Greater Manchester, UK (GM i-THRIVE) from 2018 to 2021. The framework was designed to change the way mental health is perceived, and subsequently how support is allocated. The current study focusses on the implementation of the framework's principles into CYP mental health support in the region.

Methods: The study comprised three methodological components, beginning with examination of the GM i-THRIVE implementation plan and self-assessment questionnaire measure using the Quality Implementation Tool. This was to provide a wider backdrop of implementation method adequacy to the rest of the study's findings. Subsequently, evaluation measures completed by professionals across Greater Manchester were examined to establish implementation progress, before corroborating key items from this measure with thematically analysed interview data from six CYP (13-22 years) who recently received mental health support in the region. Levels of agreement between staff and CYP were examined. Results: GM i-THRIVE's implementation plan and self-assessment measure were respectively deemed a strong guiding foundation, and a suitable way of evaluating implementation progress. Every principle within the self-assessment measure demonstrated closer alignment with the THRIVE Framework as time progressed. Two themes were developed from the qualitative interview data, each overarching four subthemes: (1) Qualities of the service: information and decision sharing; communication and continuity; needs-based support; compassion and trust, and (2) The mental health journey: beginnings; endings; waiting; satisfaction with support. A good level of agreement between CYP testimony and staff progress reports was found. **Conclusions:** Findings suggested that the experiences of the CYP in the sample, who were interviewed in the spring to summer period of 2022, were overwhelmingly positive. The rich insights into mental health support offered by the young participants lead us to recommend continued qualitative research with serviceusers as GM i-THRIVE's embedding period continues, with focus on representing a wide range of experiences in future research samples. Methodological limitations were explored, including the extent to which true cross-references could be made between professional and CYP accounts.

#### KEYWORDS

mental health services, child and adolescent mental health, reformed health services, implementation science, programme evaluation

# 1. Introduction

## 1.1. Background

The prevalence of mental health difficulties in children and young people (CYP) is increasing year on year (1). The peak age of onset for all mental health conditions is 14.5 years (2), with 75% of all mental health conditions appearing before a person reaches their mid-twenties (3). Accordingly, efforts to ameliorate the impact of these difficulties as early as possible should be policy priority, as is, consequently, the meticulous evaluation of these efforts. The present study provides an in-depth mixedmethods evaluation of how successfully the THRIVE Framework for System Change (4) is being implemented in Greater Manchester, United Kingdom.

To fully understand what the implementation of THRIVE, a national reconceptualisation of CYP mental health and service provision in England, hopes to achieve, we must first explore the various ways that previous provision of child and adolescent mental health services [known by the acronym of CAMHS when this refers to services provided by the National Health Service (NHS) in the UK] fell short of providing adequate support. The key inadequacy was that appropriate specialist support was often tremendously difficult for CYP to access. For example, in 2018, only 25% of CYP with a diagnosable condition managed to utilise specialist CAMHS services in England (5, 6). Reduced government spending allocation to mental healthcare provision (7) including to CAMHS (8), substantial waiting times (9, 10), and high referral rejection rates (11) may contribute towards our understanding of why, despite the rise in demand for these services (1), so many remain unseen by specialist mental health professionals. In addition to those likely explanations, the rigid nature of how mental health services were conceptualised by CAMHS was, by its nature, prohibitive to CYP receiving appropriate and timely support. The tiered model (see Figure 1) that has dominated CAMHS provision since its 1995 inception (12) meant that accessing specialist support required contact with a myriad number of professionals across the tiers before finally receiving appropriate care (5, 13). The model has been criticised for unnecessarily compartmentalising services and their provision (14); a reification that has resulted in many being unable to receive support, or "falling between the gaps", if they do not perfectly fulfil the criteria pertaining to a certain tier (5, 10).

# 1.2. The THRIVE framework for system change

The THRIVE Framework, adopted by more than 70 localities in England to date, aims to improve access to mental health services for CYP in many important ways. One of these is to disseminate the idea that CYP mental health is "everybody"s business" (15): that responsibility should not, and indeed does not, belong solely to medicalised services that are provided by the NHS. Allied professionals, of which teachers are a prime example, are essentially a "front line" source of mental health support for CYP (16). These trusted adults are often relied upon because of the widespread inability to access CAMHS services outlined above, but also because not all wellbeing and mental health concerns require intervention from a medicalised service. A negative emotional reaction to, for example, a bereavement or a parental separation, is healthy and expected, yet appropriate support is still required to prevent the disturbance from persisting. THRIVE recognises, therefore, that anyone who comes into professional contact with CYP should be well-placed to provide such support or guidance. However, many allied professionals currently feel ill-prepared to assist to the level that they wish they were able (16). Thus, THRIVE is training a



diverse range of these professionals so that they can provide a more inclusive, seamless, and accessible support network. This should, ideally, lead to a scenario where is never a "wrong door" in which to turn, owing to a widespread and consistent standard of support and signposting (5).

Preventative mental health support for CYP, by way of deescalating concerns before they exacerbate, is a key step towards breaking the commonly seen associations between poor mental health in early life and detrimental outcomes in adulthood (17, 18). The fact that medicalised support is at the heart of the tiered model means that support can only be given when a problem has escalated to a certain point. THRIVE, on the other hand, advocates a needs-based approach, whereby support is provided based upon present requirement, irrespective of previous diagnoses or service use (4). This means that every young person is accounted for by one of the five needs-based groupings of the THRIVE model (Figure 2). It is acknowledged that everyone can benefit from some form of support, depending upon which grouping their needs fall under at any given time.

By offering diversified options for receiving mental health support, and ensuring that more CYP can receive it from any professional they meet in their day-to-day life, the implementation of THRIVE should result in reduced waiting times for specialised CAMHS services and an availability of alternative resources whilst a wait is in progress. An ethos of open communication will mean than decisions are undertaken using a cross-sector approach, eradicating the "silo mentality" that is regarded as a prominent issue across the wider NHS (14, 19) but notably within CAMHS, where a lack of accountability for certain elements of care is a common feature (5). The involvement of CYP and their families at every step of this decision-making also features in THRIVEaligned support (4) resulting in care that is substantially more tailored towards each young person.

Since 2018, Greater Manchester's ten locality boroughs (Bolton, Bury, Manchester, Oldham, Rochdale, Salford, Stockport,

Tameside, Trafford, and Wigan) have gradually aligned their CYP mental health services to the THRIVE Framework. This alignment process, known locally as GM i-THRIVE, is just one element of devolved health and social care resulting from a 2016 deal between the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP) and the UK government. GMHSCP can now decide how services are funded at a local level, meaning that spending can be allocated appropriately to the 2.8 million residents of Greater Manchester. An initial implementation period of four years (2018-22) was given to introduce, implement, and normalise the Framework within all sectors that provide mental health support for CYP. It is therefore crucial that this formal implementation phase provides the strongest possible foundation for the ongoing success of the programme. To do this, a careful, iterative process of planning, implementing, and monitoring (20) is essential, with consideration given to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on both service provision, and the delivery and evaluation of the programme.

## 1.3. The present study

By combining a variety of methodological approaches, the present study aimed to evaluate GM i-THRIVE's implementation progress to date. At the time of research, the four-year initial implementation period (2018–22) was ending, and a short "embedding" phase, in which implementation efforts are continuing, was beginning. This meant that sufficient information, data, and informed testimonies were available with which to conduct a comprehensive evaluation. The components of the present study and their objectives will now be outlined in turn.

First, through qualitative document analysis, we assessed the adequacy of GM i-THRIVE's own implementation plan using the Quality Implementation Tool (QIT) (21). The plan documented the action steps, spanning from conceptualization through to



sustainability, that guide the implementation process (see Supplementary Materials). Second, we established whether the aims of GM i-THRIVE were met, by analysing ratings of progress, self-reported by professionals working across Greater Manchester. Finally, interviews were conducted with CYP who were recently in receipt of support from THRIVE-aligned mental health services in Greater Manchester. This service-user data was compared to the implementation progress reported by the localities. Whilst localities might report a certain level of implementation progress, if CYP in Greater Manchester do not describe experiences that evidence THRIVE-aligned care, such reports would mean very little. Young people's hopes and expectations of the outcomes of mental health care often considerably differ from those of the adults involved in their support. Research has revealed that parents and their children have conflicting ideas of what ideal CAMHS provision would look like (22). Differences also exist between CYP, parents, and therapists in terms of what mental health improvement, and desired outcomes of support, look like (22, 23). This lack of consensus can have a detrimental impact on CYP engagement with services, leading to disconnection within the therapeutic relationship, and ultimately, poorer support outcomes (23). These studies suggest that young people's insights provide a valuable source of information, which is often underutilised. Within our study, it followed that their experiences, opinions, and indeed disagreements, could and should be meaningfully compared with localities' reports of progress to form a comprehensive evaluation. To summarise the above components, the key research questions for the present study were as follows:

- 1. Do GM i-THRIVE's overarching implementation plan, and self-assessment evaluation system, contain the components deemed necessary (21) for successful implementation and evaluation of an intervention?
- 2. Do the localities within Greater Manchester report a general shift towards aligning their practices with the THRIVE Framework within the four-year initial implementation period?
- 3. Do the experiences of CYP receiving mental health care in Greater Manchester align with the implementation progress reported by localities?

## 2. Method

## 2.1. Reporting guidelines

The production of this article adhered to the Standards for Reporting Qualitative Research (SRQR) (24). In addition, the principles of reflexive thematic analysis (25, 26) were used to guide the reporting and analysis of the qualitative data.

## 2.2. Researcher context

The authors were externally commissioned by GMHSCP to evaluate GM i-THRIVE. As employees of the University of Manchester rather than GMHSCP, the analyses and conclusions drawn in this study were unlikely to be biased by vested interest. However, the first author has been continually immersed in the working environment of GM i-THRIVE as part of this work (e.g., as an attendee of regular meetings with key leaders and stakeholders). As a result, impressions gained during these meetings may have influenced the analysis of the present study's qualitative data (27). The knowledge of salient issues and working practices may have guided theme production, even at a subconscious level. Despite this, the immersive experience provided an in-depth knowledge of the people, practices, and systems of GM i-THRIVE that was undoubtedly advantageous. It provided understanding and empathy to the analysis Considering this situation in tandem with the principles of reflexive thematic analysis (25), conclusions drawn can only ever reflect the author's interpretation of the qualitative data. Whilst this subjectivity should certainly be considered alongside this study's findings, it should be viewed as a tool that sculpts the analysis rather than as a threat to credibility (25).

## 2.3. Setting

The implementation site of Greater Manchester, which was home to 898,000 under-25s in 2019 (28), is an ethnically and socially diverse city-region in the north-west of England. It contains a mix of high-density urban areas, suburbs, and rural locations within its 493 square mile boundaries. CYP living in Greater Manchester are more likely to live in poverty and have poorer overall health outcomes than the average in the UK (28). The city-region comprises ten metropolitan boroughs (Bolton, Bury, Manchester, Oldham, Rochdale, Salford, Stockport, Tameside, Trafford, and Wigan), all of which have a dedicated team responsible for coordinating the implementation of GM i-THRIVE across specialist NHS CYP mental health services, and other local service providers.

## 2.4. Design

The present study was a mixed-methods case study of GM i-THRIVE. It combined qualitative and quantitative document analyses with semi-structured qualitative interviews. This triangulation enabled the generation of comprehensive metainferences, pertaining not only to implementation progress, but also to how successfully it was planned and measured. Acknowledging one's reasons for adopting a mixed methodological approach is an important part of the rationale behind any evaluation design (29). One of our broad research aims was to counteract the potential bias in localities' self-reports of progress with qualitative accounts from CYP. This served to strengthen the validity of our inferences, as per "triangulation" in its most classic sense (29). However, the discovery of paradox between the various testimonies in the present study was a key driver of interest. The potential conclusions drawn from discrepancies can indeed be just insightful as consistencies in research of this nature.

We deduced that the most appropriate way to approach the evaluation of GM i-THRIVE was through a pragmatic epistemological lens. The assortment of methods used in the present study were chosen purely for their ability to meet each research aim. The pragmatic notion that knowledge of the inner workings of organisations can be generated through the conflation of participant accounts with the empirically measurable (30) meshes extremely well with our study aims. Beyond this, a deeper degree of reflection on the formulation of knowledge was simply not needed for an evaluation of this kind (31).

## 2.5. Participants

Eligibility for the qualitative element of the study required participants to have received mental health or wellbeing support since September 2018: the start of GM i-THRIVE's implementation period. This support must have come from a site or service within Greater Manchester that was active in the process of aligning their practices to the THRIVE Framework. Participants needed to be aged 13 or over, and to have been in receipt of support from a CYP mental health service at any time from 2018 onwards, regardless of when their support began. We did not set a strict upper age limit, given that some local services focus only on those under 18, whereas some stretch to 21 years old. 13 was deemed a suitable lower cut-off age at which participants could properly assent to and engage with the research. Participants were identified on the basis that they were either former users of a service, or they were in the final stages of receiving support. These criteria ensured that the mental health of participants was sufficiently stable to both assent and take part. A gatekeeper within the GM i-THRIVE implementing team identified participants through their support providers on an opportunistic basis. They were approached based on the providers' perception of them as able and willing to participate in an interview, with a third party, about their experiences with support. Participants were given the option of having another person present to provide emotional support.

## 2.6. Ethical considerations

Ethical approval was received (reference number: 2021-11033-18945) from the University of Manchester's research ethics committee (UREC). All participants (and their parents if under 16) were provided with age-appropriate participant information sheets, detailing the nature of the study and their potential contribution. Written consent was obtained from participants who were over 16 (in the UK, this is the age that a person is thought able to independently provide full consent to research participation), and from the parents of the 13- to 15-year-olds. 13- to 15-year-olds gave written assent to take part, confirming that they understood the study and how their data would be used. Through a process of reinstating information and rights, and being attuned to our participants' responses and body language, consent, or dissent, was obtained continuously and reflexively as per a recent reframing of research consent (32).

## 2.7. Data collection

#### 2.7.1. Secondary data for document analyses

GM i-THRIVE provided a copy of their implementation plan, which comprised five overarching stages: set-up; engagement, understanding, and planning; building capacity; implementation; and embedding and sustaining. Each stage contained several granular items that were to be completed during the implementation process. A copy of this implementation plan can be found in the Supplementary Materials. Self-assessment matrices were completed annually by each Greater Manchester locality. These provided a report of perceived alignment over time to the THRIVE model. At the beginning of implementation in 2018, completions of the matrix generated a baseline "snapshot" of practices, whilst subsequent completions indicated the success of individual localities' transformation strategies. The matrix outlines 22 underlying principles of the THRIVE Framework that are divided into three categories: micro (considerations for individual CYP and professionals), meso (community-level considerations), and macro (larger-scale considerations for the wider population). The matrix then allows the locality to rate their progress from 1 ("some way to go to achieving THRIVE-like practice") to 4 ("practice is very THRIVE-like"). Detailed commentaries were provided alongside each principle to help guide selection. Completed matrices from 2018 to 21 were provided to the authors for secondary analysis. A list of the matrix's principles can be found in Table 1.

### 2.7.2. Interview data

Due to social distancing restrictions enforced in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, interviews were conducted by the first author using secure online video conferencing software. Semistructured interviews were used to explore participants' experiences of receiving recent support for their mental health. The interview schedule was designed to ascertain the extent to which the aims of THRIVE were reflected in the participants' experiences of support or care. The schedule consisted of 10 broad questions, overarching several prompts and sub-questions (see Supplementary Materials).

## 2.8. Data analysis

#### 2.8.1. Document analyses

For the first step of the document analysis, GM i-THRIVE's implementation plan and the blank self-assessment matrix were checked, together, for the presence of each of the 28 action steps of the QIT (21) (see Table 2). The QIT, a practical translation of the Quality Implementation Framework (20) comprises check-list style action steps that provide a blueprint for high-quality implementation of evidence-based interventions (see Table 2). The QIT is a flexible tool that can be used in all stages of the implementation process, from iteratively guiding design and

#### TABLE 1 Principles of the GM i-THRIVE self-assessment matrix.

| Principle of GM assessment matrix | i-THRIVE self- | Description   |
|-----------------------------------|----------------|---|
| MACRO PRINCIPLE 1:                |                | A locality's mental health policy is interagency.   |
| MACRO PRINCIPLE 2:                |                | All agencies are involved in commissioning care (education, health, social care, third sector)*   |
| MACRO PRINCIPLE 3:                |                | Contracting of services, and the performance management of these, is informed by quality improvement information  |
| MACRO PRINCIPLE 4:                |                | Use of population level preference data is used to support commissioning decisions.   |
| MACRO PRINCIPLE 5:                |                | Services working closely together such that service users experience integration of care positively*  |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 1:                 |                | A comprehensive network of community providers is in place  |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 2:                 |                | Quality Improvement (QI) data used to inform decisions, and this involves multiagency consideration of the data   |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 3A:                |                | Help is delivered using the conceptual framework of five needs based groups   |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 3B:                |                | As above, but based on results of staff survey about whether they think care is delivered in this way (what % of staff)*  |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 4:                 |                | There is a focus on strengths and family resources wherever possible  |
| MESO PRINCIPLE 5:                 |                | Evidence based practice is available and aligned to need using the 19 sub categories of needs as set out in the payment systems work  |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 1A:               |                | Shared Decision Making (SDM) at the heart of all decisions (based on perceived implementation extent)*  |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 1B:               |                | As above, but based on scores on CollaboRATE (what % of CYP given the chance to rate their experience of SDM)   |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 2:                |                | People (staff, CYP and families) are clear about which needs based group they are working within for any one person at any one time and this explicit to all*   |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 3A:               |                | People (staff, CYP and families) are clear about parameters for help and reasons for ending (staff survey)*   |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 3B:               |                | As above, but based on % of cases with reasons for ending included in proforma and endings discussed with CYP at start  |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 3C:               |                | As above but based on if staff had training on this/recognise it as an important part of therapy*   |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 4:                |                | Outcome data is used to inform individual practice with the purpose of improving quality  |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 5A:               |                | Any intervention would involve explicit agreement from the beginning about the outcome being worked towards and the likely timeframe. There would be a plan for what happens if it is not achieved. (% that are managed in recommended timeframe) <sup><math>\star</math></sup> |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 5B:               |                | As above, but notes include info on goals/outcomes discussion with CYP*   |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 6:                |                | The most experienced practitioners inform advice and signposting  |
| MICRO PRINCIPLE 7:                |                | THRIVE plans are used to help those managing risk (Case audit: % of CYP in the "Getting Risk Support" needs based group have a THRIVE plan documented and up to date)   |

\*Those selected for presentation in Figure 3, and for comparison with the qualitative themes.

implementation, through to reflective evaluation (21). The decision to check the two documents together owed to the fact that the 28 steps are divided into six overarching components of implementation quality: the first five dealing with the set-up of the intervention, from developing teams, to training, and component 6 focussing solely on evaluating the intervention once it has begun. We thought it appropriate to evaluate the implementation plan using components 1-5, and the selfassessment matrix with component 6. These findings were tabulated (Table 2). Completed self-assessment matrices from 2018 to 21 were used to produce a bar chart to show reported adherence to each principle across the initial implementation period of 2018-2021 (Figure 3). As our interest was in overall adherence across Greater Manchester, localities' responses were pooled for this analysis component. Each locality's individual scores for each principle were therefore summed producing an overall score. Of the 22 principles, only nine, those related to staff opinions of CYP experiences, were selected for presentation in Figure 3, and to compare with the qualitative data, given their relevance to the study's aims (see Table 1). However, line graph visualisations were produced for all 22 principles to show their reported change over time. These can be found in the Supplementary Materials Section.

#### 2.8.2. Qualitative interview data

Participant recruitment and interviews took place between April and July 2022. Interviews were securely recorded *via* the video

conferencing software, and the automatically generated transcripts were checked manually for accuracy by the first author. Data were analysed following Braun & Clarke's guidelines for reflexive thematic analysis (25, 26). The flexible application and broad epistemological compatibility of this approach (25) made it a suitable way of exploring ourresearch aims. The simple yet rich organisational data summary that the method lends itself to when analysis is complete (26) was also appealing given that meta-inferences were to be drawn. Thematic analysis allows both inductive and deductive code and theme identification methods (26). Given that the purpose of interviewing CYP was to establish whether their reported experiences matched locality-reported progress, this aim acted as a key driver of the analytic strategy. Initially, therefore, a deductive strategy was used to code the data. For this, a list of provisional codes was generated based upon the principles of the matrix (Table 1). However, new codes were generated when other notable features were identified in the transcripts, adding an inductive element to the analysis. When all codes were developed, they were renamed as appropriate more suitably fit the data.. Codes were then grouped into semantic themes, which were tested and refined reflexively (25) with each transcript, and with the entire data set. A dynamic thematic map was developed to assist this non-linear process. Final themes were then defined, and named in a way that any inconsistencies in CYP's testimonies were still suitably covered by the theme title. Whilst the study's aim was to compare the themes and their content to matrix data, these final themes were not forced to match the principles, rather, they were named to

| Component<br>of QIT | Action step  | Stage of GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation that<br>action step relates to | Document<br>checked for<br>action step | Was this step<br>present in the<br>document? | Examples from plan/<br>comments  |
|---------------------|--|---|--|--|--|
| 1. Develop an       | implementation team  |   |  |  |  |
|                     | 1.1 Decide on structure of team<br>overseeing implementation (e.g.,<br>steering committee, advisory board,<br>community coalition, workgroups,<br>etc.)  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 0.4*: Undertake stakeholder<br>mapping   |
|                     | 1.2 Identify an implementation team leader   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 0.2*: Have a named lead for implementing THRIVE  |
|                     | 1.3 Identify and recruit content area specialists as team members  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point* 0.6: Multi-agency working<br>group established  |
|                     | 1.4 Identify and recruit other<br>agencies and/or community<br>members such as family members,<br>youth, clergy, and business leaders<br>as team members | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 0.3*: Set up multi-agency<br>Programme Board [include senior<br>leadership from CCG, health<br>provider(s), local authority,<br>education, third sector]   |
|                     | 1.5 Assign team members roles, processes, and responsibilities   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Unclear                                      | Although not explicitly mentioned,<br>this process is likely captured in<br>points 0.1–0.10*, and 2.0–2.12*  |
| 2. Foster supp      | ortive organizational/communit   | tywide climate and condi  | tions                                  |  |  |
|                     | 2.1 Identify and foster a relationship with a champion for the innovation  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 2.7*: Identification and<br>creation of local champions and<br>implementation leads  |
|                     | 2.2 Communicate the perceived<br>need for the innovation within the<br>organization/community  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 1.8*: Service performance<br>review (including population need,<br>demand, flow, experience of service,<br>participation levels, clinical<br>outcomes, efficiency, current shared<br>decision-making practice etc) |
|                     | 2.3 Communicate the perceived<br>benefit of the innovation within the<br>organization/community  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 1.1*: Key messaging for i-<br>THRIVE project established—goals,<br>aspirations, local context  |
|                     | 2.4 Establish practices that<br>counterbalance stakeholder<br>resistance to change   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Unclear                                      | Not explicitly mentioned, but Point<br>0.1*: Establish cross sector approval<br>to proceed with i-THRIVE, which<br>suggests commitment before<br>proceeding  |
|                     | 2.5 Create policies that enhance accountability  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Unclear                                      | Not explicitly mentioned, but<br>training implementation monitored:<br>Point 2.12*: Review of workforce<br>development delivery and plans for<br>ongoing work  |
|                     | 2.6 Create policies that foster shared decision-making and effective communication   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 0.8*: Establish communications<br>functions (contact databases, shared<br>folders, website)  |
|                     | 2.7 Ensure that the program has adequate administrative support  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
| 3. Develop an       | implementation plan  |   |  |  |  |
|                     | 3.1 List tasks required for implementation   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 1.13*: Prioritisation and gap<br>analysis workshop   |
|                     | 3.2 Establish a timeline for implementation tasks  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 1.16*: Finalise implementation plan  |
|                     | 3.3 Assign implementation tasks to specific stakeholders   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 3.2*: Detailed implementation<br>planning finalised with lead for each<br>project identified   |

TABLE 2 The components and action steps of the QIT, and whether they were evidenced in GM i-THRIVE's implementation plan and self-assessment matrix.

(continued)

#### TABLE 2 Continued

| Component<br>of QIT | Action step  | Stage of GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation that<br>action step relates to | Document<br>checked for<br>action step | Was this step<br>present in the<br>document? | Examples from plan/<br>comments  |
|---------------------|--|---|--|--|--|
| L Receive trai      | ining and technical assistance (   |   |  | document:                                    |  |
| . Receive trai      | 4.1 Determine specific needs for<br>training and/or TA   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Yes  | Point 2.1*: Review of staff skills for<br>THRIVE-like working  |
|                     | 4.2 Identify and foster relationship<br>with a trainer(s) and/or TA provider<br>(s)  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
|                     | 4.3 Ensure that trainer(s) and/or TA<br>provider(s) have sufficient<br>knowledge about the organization/<br>community's needs and resources  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
|                     | 4.4 Ensure that trainer(s) and/or TA<br>provider(s) have sufficient<br>knowledge about the organization/<br>community's goals and objectives   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
|                     | 4.5 Work with TA providers to implement the innovation   | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
| . Practitioner      | -developer collaboration in im   | olementation  |  |  |  |
|                     | 5.1 Collaborate with expert<br>developers (e.g., researchers) about<br>factors impacting quality of<br>implementation in the organization/<br>community  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | Unclear                                      | Touched upon in point 1.8*: Servic<br>performance review (including<br>population need, demand, flow,<br>experience of service, participation<br>levels, clinical outcomes, efficiency,<br>current shared decision-making<br>practice etc) |
|                     | 5.2 Engage in problem solving  | Implementation set-up   | GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation<br>plan  | No   | Not mentioned  |
| . Evaluate th       | e effectiveness of the impleme   | ntation   |  |  | 1  |
|                     | 6.1 Measure fidelity of<br>implementation (i.e., adherence,<br>integrity)  | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Micro principle 7: THRIVE plans a<br>used to help those managing risk  |
|                     | 6.2 Measure dosage of the innovation—how much of the innovation was actually delivered   | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Meso principle 3A: Help is deliver<br>using the conceptual framework o<br>five needs-based groups—measure<br>asks how many groups have been<br>implemented   |
|                     | 6.3 Measure quality of the<br>innovation's delivery—qualitative<br>aspects of program delivery (e.g.,<br>implementer enthusiasm, leader<br>preparedness, global estimates of<br>session effectiveness, leader attitudes<br>towards the innovation) | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Micro principle 4: Outcome data i<br>used to inform individual practice<br>with the purpose of improving<br>quality  |
|                     | 6.4 Measure participant<br>responsiveness to the<br>implementation process—degree to<br>which participants are engaged in<br>the activities and content of the<br>innovation   | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Micro principle 1: Shared Decision<br>Making (SDM) at the heart of all<br>decisions  |
|                     | 6.5 Measure degree of program<br>differentiation—extent to which the<br>targeted innovation differs from<br>other innovations in the<br>organization/community   | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Micro principle 2: People (staff, C<br>and families) are clear about whic<br>needs based group they are workin<br>within for any one person at any o<br>time and this explicit to all  |
|                     | 6.6 Measure program reach—extent<br>to which the innovation is delivered<br>to the people it was designed to<br>reach  | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | Yes  | Micro principle 3B: People (staff,<br>CYP and families) are clear about<br>parameters for help and reasons for<br>ending—measured by % of cases<br>with reasons for ending included in<br>case notes                                       |

(continued)

08

#### TABLE 2 Continued

| Component<br>of QIT | Action step   | Stage of GM i-THRIVE<br>implementation that<br>action step relates to | Document<br>checked for<br>action step | Was this step<br>present in the<br>document? | Examples from plan/<br>comments |
|---------------------|---|---|--|--|---------------------------------|
|                     | 6.7 Document all adaptations that<br>are made to the innovation—extent<br>to which adjustments were made to<br>the original innovation or program<br>in order to fit the host setting's<br>needs, resources, preferences, or<br>other important characteristics | Implementation evaluation   | Self-assessment<br>matrix              | No   | Not mentioned                   |

\*Points in this column refer to those in the GM i-THRIVE implementation plan (see Supplementary Materials).

encapsulate their interpretative nature (25), and encapsulate the experiences of the participants as appropriately as possible. The process of naming and re-naming themes continued into the write-up stage of the analysis.

The thematic analysis was completed prior to the document analyses, to avoid the risk of unintended bias that may have come from the results of the matrices. Researcher subjectivity is not seen as problematic in thematic analysis (25, 33). Rather, it should be seen as a resource for reflexive data analysis and as an asset to knowledge production (34). Pursuing researcher consensus, given that interpretation, rather than objective "accuracy", is the goal of thematic analysis, is also discouraged (34). However, the broad processes of theme generation and mixed-methodological cross-referencing were nonetheless sensechecked by the second and third authors (34). This was to ensure that the themes appeared to represent the data logically (35) and that the interpretation was as rich as possible (34).

#### 2.8.3. Meta-inferences

Staff and CYP accounts were considered within the boundaries of the quality of the implementation plan, and of the self-assessment matrix, as determined by the QIT (21). The self-assessment matrix data and the qualitative interview data were analysed together in a simultaneous bidirectional manner (36). This means that both strands were considered as equally important when overarching conclusions were drawn (37). When all analyses were complete, the themes and their extracts were compared, one by one, to the principles of the self-assessment matrix, to cross-reference accounts of progress where possible. A theme was deemed to "match" a principle if the broad topics covered within the participant extracts were similar. Owing to the nature of some themes, a match was occasionally established with more than one principle. For example, in the first subtheme "information and decision sharing", participants discussed the sharing of decisions and the discussion of outcomes. Micro principles 1A and 5B, which cover joint decisions and discussions, including those made around support goals (see Table 1), were both deemed to match this. Under each relevant subtheme, the extent to which CYP accounts substantiate staff accounts from the conceptually closest matrix principle is denoted as high, moderate, or low. This was done by examining the experiences reported in each theme to establish whether these were positive, negative, or mixed. Returning, again, to the subtheme "information and decision sharing", staff reported



modest yet gradually improving adherence to micro principles 1A and 5B, which corresponds with the diverse testimonies relating to them. Please note that not all subthemes suitably matched a principle. Given that uncovering paradox was a key motivation of mixing methods in the present study, consistencies *and* discrepancies between the matrix and the themes were given equal attention and status in this final part of the analysis (29). This equal interest in discrepancy provides another explanation as to why it was not important for themes to perfectly match the matrix principles. This is also the reason why not all qualitative themes below correspond to a principle. The meta-inferences were primarily made by the first author, with additional input and "sense-checking" provided by the second and third authors.

## 3. Findings

The GM i-THRIVE implementation plan and self-assessment matrix fulfilled 62.1% of the criteria for quality implementation outlined in the QIT (21) (see Table 2). Of the 29 action steps outlined in the tool, 18 (62.1%) of these were explicitly evidenced in the plan, and 7 (24.1%) were not mentioned. It was not clear whether the remaining 4 (13.8%) steps were covered by the plan: steps were assessed as "unclear" if their fit with the plan was ambiguous.

**Figure 3** shows Greater Manchester's self-reported adherence to the principles in Table 1 from 2018 to 2021.

6 participants were recruited by the gatekeeper and were interviewed between April and June 2022. Interviews ranged from between 15 and 30 min long, depending on the level of detail that participants expanded upon. Their participant numbers (which correspond to transcript extracts provided in the thematic analysis) and ages can be found in Table 3.

Two themes were developed through reflexive thematic analysis, each of which overarched four subthemes (see Figure 4). These are explored in turn, using illustrative examples from the transcripts. Links to the self-assessment matrix, and the findings outlined in Figure 3, are made after each subtheme where appropriate. Detailed explanations of how each level of agreement was established can be found within the discussion section.

## 3.1. Qualities of the service

This theme included descriptions of what participants felt that the service offered (or failed to offer) them.

TABLE 3 Participant numbers and their ages.

| Participant number | Age |
|--------------------|-----|
| 1                  | 18  |
| 2                  | 16  |
| 3                  | 13  |
| 4                  | 14  |
| 5                  | 20  |
| 6                  | 22  |

#### 3.1.1. Information and decision sharing

Some participants said they were allowed an active role in their support experience. This was viewed positively by many. Participant 1 reported that they could see their psychologist as regularly as they chose. The psychologist had passed this decision on to the young person, and appointments could be made as needed through a process of flexible and open contact.

"He wouldn't say like, "oh, I'll see you in two weeks, or I'll see you in a week" he'd say, "whenever you need to see me, you know the process". Sometimes I'd go months without seeing him, and it'd be fine. But other times, I'd call up and say, "can I see you here at this time?" So yeah, I felt as though I was in control". [Participant 1]

Conversely, a lack of transparency and clarity was reported in some instances. An older participant felt that their age should have been considered when information about their course of therapy was provided. They felt that knowing more about their treatment would have allowed them to positively integrate this information into their journey. As such, their uncertainty meant that they needed to place a good deal of trust in the staff providing support.

"I was a full-grown adult. So, I could have handled being told "you're receiving this type of therapy, because we think this will be beneficial to you" [...] I think because I was in such a low place, I just willingly let myself walk into this building. And I had no idea what I could have been walking into". [Participant 6]

The following participant would have appreciated more information about the nature of their own mental health. Receiving a diagnosis was an important tool for helping them to understand their difficulties. It may also have helped them to feel valid in their help seeking: they felt that they were one of the only young people in their setting without a formal diagnosis.

"I feel like they need to acknowledge that some people want a diagnosis. A lot of the time, people will go there, but they'll have a diagnosis. [...] the nurse asked me why I was there, and I just I couldn't say anything, because no-one had told me that I had anything wrong". [Participant 4]

Despite the importance of transparency, other testimonies suggested that shared decision-making should be managed carefully. Professional insight should be appropriately applied to guide the process. Participant 5 felt that too much initiative was expected of them. They would have appreciated more help with identifying the most beneficial focus of their sessions.

"It was put down to me to decide the focus of what we'd be talking about. But I think at the time, I didn't really know what I wanted to be talking about. Even though it was my choice, I think I chose the wrong thing [...] I think I would have preferred to be told what to do a bit more and told what to focus on". [Participant 5]



Participant 6 actively hoped that decisions would be made on their behalf. They saw the commencement of professional help as an opportunity to pass on the onus of their difficulties. It should not, therefore, be assumed that high autonomy is universally valued. A considered balance should be drawn for each young person.

"I think when I got to the point of needing therapy, it was like I was relinquishing my control, and I wanted someone else to do the work". [Participant 6]

Corresponding self-assessment matrix principle(s): Micro 1A, Micro 5B

Level of agreement between staff and CYP testimony: High

#### 3.1.2. Communication and continuity

Several participants' schools acted as a gateway to receiving mental health support. When support was not provided directly by their school, teachers were able to refer them to appropriate sources of support. This suggests that school staff have sufficient knowledge of a range of mental health services, and successful lines of communication exist between schools and these services. These qualities build a more seamless support acquisition process.

"It came to me after speaking to multiple pastoral teachers. I have [mental health concern], and they said that they could help me by introducing me to people to talk to: mental health services". [Participant 2]

Participants who encountered multiple professionals and services across their mental health support experience said each new professional was equipped with at least a basic knowledge of them and of their mental health story. Participant 1 felt that when professionals asked them to elaborate on elements of their background, this was treated as part of the therapeutic process. This suggests an element of communication between providers, where gaps in professionals' knowledge are filled tactfully. This provides a smoother continuous care experience, that removes the strain of restating details about themselves to each person that they meet.

"It's always hard between telling, "are they asking me about me because they want to know my perspective on my life?" Or "they're asking me because they genuinely don't know?" But I think they had a general background of my life. And if they were asking me, it felt as though they were asking me for my perspective". [Participant 1]

The same participant spoke about becoming too old for NHS CAMHS support. Although they were successfully referred to an alternative source of support, they felt that the shift between NHS-based support, and this, was abrupt and difficult to navigate. A smoother post-18 transition would have improved the continuity of their care.

"I wasn't perceived as high enough of a threat to be moved on to the NHS adult services. But my support worker at CAMHS referred me to a lower threshold thing [...] which is really good [...] I just think sort of a step-down service that could be used for anybody who had touch with CAMHS". [Participant 1]

**Corresponding self-assessment matrix principle(s):** Macro 2, Macro 5

Level of agreement between staff and CYP testimony: Moderate

#### 3.1.3. Needs-based support

Several participants felt that they were taken seriously, and that they were listened to. This allowed their support to be tailored appropriately to their individual needs and preferences.

"Everything she said to me, everything I said to her, she took very seriously. And I really appreciated that she did that". [Participant 3]

This participant reported that their predicted duration of care was extended based upon their continued requirements. After their initial period of support ended, they were easily able to recommence at their own request, as their needs changed. The participant's decision to reengage with the support appears to have been aided by their previous positive experience, and the approachability of the staff they met.

"I was supposed to [have support] for 6 weeks, but I think I had 8 or 9. Then a few months later, I asked to go back. There was nothing wrong with the treatment that I previously received. But the people there that I had; she was really nice. I asked to go back, so I did". [Participant 4]

Some participants, however, reported that their needs were not taken seriously enough. Participant 2 said that when they were younger, a member of their school pastoral team frequently raised irrelevant topics. This meant that they did not receive help with the issue with which they had originally been referred. Although it is unclear whether the pastoral worker lacked expertise in the appropriate area, or whether this experience represents a true example of poor listening, the resulting lack of needs-based support clearly impacted the participants' desire to continue with the sessions.

"I started seeing a school nurse, and the sessions were supposed to be about [mental health concern]. I explained to her, but she started talking to me about [an unrelated concern]. Every time I tried to draw away from the topic, she just kept on steering it back to that. It didn't last long after that, I just stopped seeing her". [Participant 2]

Corresponding self-assessment matrix principle(s): Meso 3B Level of agreement between staff and CYP testimony: High

#### 3.1.4. Compassion and trust

This subtheme covers the personal qualities of support or care providers of mental health support that were memorable to the participants. Several participants described the professionals as kind people, who genuinely appeared to care about their wellbeing. The following participant describes that perceiving these qualities allowed a quicker development of trust. "It took a while to build up the trust to be able to speak to her [...] and it only took a few weeks, because she came across as a very nice, genuine person to me". [Participant 3]

Trust is mentioned again in the following extract, where Participant 6's provider made them feel that nothing that they discussed would be passed on outside of the session. The participant detected clear signs that their provider had listened to them in previous sessions, which added a personalised element to the support they provided. This further developed the trust they felt. This professional was just one member of staff operating in a wider compassionate environment, that the participant sensed as soon as they entered the building for the first time.

"I felt very much like all the things I was telling her were 100% confidential [...] I felt very safe with her as my therapist. The way she would remember little details and always think of other ways I could have improved [...] So, I think the actual genuine support that they gave young people, I could see that throughout the building". [Participant 6]

Participant 5 was impressed with the stoic attitude of their provider. The fact that they did not appear shocked or upset by the information that they disclosed contributed to a calmer and safer environment, where no topic was taboo.

"She always had a friendly face on, even when I was telling her some really not nice stuff. She's very good at dealing with it in a way that I definitely couldn't if someone was telling me those kinds of things". [Participant 5]

## 3.2. The mental health journey

This theme covered participant experiences that related to the different stages of their personal mental health stories, and how these were accommodated by the services that they got support from.

### 3.2.1. Beginnings

Several participants mentioned struggling with their mental health for a long time before they received support. Many referred to a specific moment, almost a "tipping point", where they, a family member, or a teacher, realised that professional support was needed. They suggest that their mental health difficulties had built over time, developing from lower-level concerns that were not necessarily noticed by those close to them, to more severe challenges that greatly interfered with their functioning. Following feelings of depression from a young age, participant 4 spoke of one evening where they experienced a mental health crisis, and the emergency services were contacted.

"I ended up becoming really depressed dead young [...] I ended up calling 999. Because I just, I felt really bad one night [...] I ended up having to go to hospital because I was a child". [Participant 4]

The participants talked about the various avenues through which their first contact with mental health support was accessed. Many were either referred to external support by their school, or received early support directly from their school. The next testimony describes the value of knowing that help is available. Even though participant 1 was not ready to engage with support when they were first approached, the process of opening dialogue by informing them of who they could turn to seemed important to them. Participant 1 was able to internally process the idea of receiving support, and they eventually approached the teacher on their own terms.

"Whoever is on call at the time to deal with issues like this was like, "what's going on?". I didn't speak to them. I was like, "none of your business". A few weeks later, I approached this teacher and we sat down. We had a chat for about two hours, and I just cried and cried and cried". [Participant 1]

Participants valued building familiarity before their support formally began. This level of comfort made them feel more relaxed, and that any anxieties were at least partially ameliorated. This early breaking down of barriers between client and professional is likely to have enhanced the benefits of the support.

"I was a lot more comfortable talking to her, and she knew some stuff about me as well. So, it was a lot more comfortable between both of us". [Participant 2]

For Participant 3, these early conversations were used to establish the nature of their needs, so that appropriate support could be given. Following this discussion, regular sessions were set up.

"Before we started our sessions, I did meet with her. And she did ask me some questions just to get to know about my home life, my school life [...] And then from there, she got a plan, because then she started saying that we'll meet up in these days". [Participant 3]

#### 3.2.2. Endings

When participants spoke about their support coming to an end, their level of preparedness was discussed frequently. The ending of support is a stressful time for many young people, and participant 3 stated that the topic was raised regularly in their sessions. This allowed them to imagine a time when the professional was not accessible, and to develop approaches to manage their concerns alone in the future.

"She prepared me quite well. When she explained something to me, she would give me advice on how to remember things, and she'd say "don't forget that one day, I won't be here for you to come and speak to. So, you're gonna have to be able to cope on your own and have good strategies to deal with your mental health"". [Participant 3]

For some, the timing of their ending was less clear. Although the participant below appreciated that their professional decided over time how long their support would need to last, and that there were advantages as well as disadvantages to not knowing, they feel that their ending felt abrupt. Knowing earlier would have given them time to process the next stage of their support.

"I just was randomly told one session, like, "Okay, this is your last of four sessions" or whatever. It was very surprising to me. If I'd known, I would have maybe seen it differently [...] But I also just think that maybe making it more clear to me how I could have carried on receiving support if I needed to". [Participant 6]

Whilst many participants felt ready for their support to conclude when it did, some felt anxious and unsure. Participant 5 said that the topic of continuing need was not discussed thoroughly enough. They were left questioning whether they had made the most of their time, and the lack of conversation around this rendered them unsure of what further support they needed, or how to ask for it.

"She told me that I can re-refer, and it'll probably be quicker than if I were to start again somewhere else [...] But I do remember feeling very anxious about it ending like, "oh no, I don't know if I've gotten everything out of this that I could have" [...] the last session could have just been a bit longer, because I find it really difficult on the spot to know what I need [...] it was just like, "okay, bye"". [Participant 5]

**Corresponding self-assessment matrix principle(s):** Micro 3A, Micro 3C, Micro 5A

Level of agreement between staff and CYP testimony: High

#### 3.2.3. Waiting

Several participants reported that whilst setting up regular support was not instantaneous after their initial referral, it was shorter than what they were told to expect. This suggests that professionals may give their clients larger timeframes to manage their expectations and avoid disappointment. The following participant waited a small proportion of the maximum duration that they were initially quoted. During this time, they were able to meet the professional to build familiarity before the official start.

"It was actually pretty fast. When the pastoral teacher first put me down for it, she said there might be a long wait, like six to 12 weeks. Then I actually met [professional's name] before the sessions started. And then it was like three weeks after that. That's when I started seeing her". [Participant 2]

Participant 6 believed that their wait, to use a non-NHS service, negatively impacted their mental health. This may be a likely scenario for many, given that a high level of distress is often felt before support is initiated (see subtheme "beginnings"). Participant 6 spoke of the wide-spread issue of waiting times for mental health support, and how this has perhaps skewed perceptions of what an acceptable waiting time looks like.

"It definitely was detrimental for me to have to wait three months. But in comparison, I know the NHS waiting list is insane [...] But the three months, I think the fact that it was the minimum that she told me actually was really good. And I saw that as like, wow, amazing, that's so quick like, which is kind of messed up, I guess, that we think of three months as being quick". [Participant 6]

Another consequence of lengthy waits is that mental health concerns are not dealt with when they are the most salient. Participant 5 said that by the time their sessions began, although they still made use of the support, they had already come to terms with the difficulty they initially sought help for. During this time, in a worst-case scenario, where need is not professionally met, unhealthy coping strategies may be developed. These may be difficult to overcome if related difficulties re-emerge over time.

"I signed up, and then it had been so long that I'd moved on from what I originally wanted to talk about. So, once I got there, I was like, maybe I'll use it because I am still struggling in other ways, but it definitely wasn't what I originally signed up to do it for". [Participant 5]

### 3.2.4. Satisfaction with support

All participants stated that overall, they would recommend the type of support that they got to another young person. Participant 5 suggested that the broadness of their support means that they would suggest it to most people. They appeared to find the process insightful and enlightening, in that it helped them to identify the root causes of their difficulties.

"The stuff that I was taught is very broadly applicable. The psychoeducation aspect of it, like "oh, this is where those symptoms are coming from" was really, really helpful. So yeah, I think that anyone... I say it all the time to my siblings, "go and get some cognitive behavioural therapy". Can't recommend it enough". [Participant 5]

Some participants, although stating that their experiences were positive overall, would only recommend their support under certain circumstances. These participants discussed the nuances of their own support-seeking journeys, and said, therefore, that they could only truly endorse it to somebody who's circumstances were near-identical to their own. The following participant felt lucky to have received such good support, and they perceived their experience as the exception rather than the norm in terms of how smooth it was. "I felt so fortunate the entire time [...] But that's just my experience. It's not what most people would say. I'd only be recommending the type I got, because I probably know, like six or seven people who've had a really, really bad experience with CAMHS. And it's a shame because I wouldn't want to recommend someone for them not to be getting good treatment". [Participant 1]

# 4. Discussion

This study explored the implementation of reformed CYP mental health service provision within the context of a recently devolved healthcare system. This broad aim was investigated through a variety of methodological lenses, to establish not only the improvements that have been made, but also the adequacy of the tools used to monitor this progress. Evaluating the plan that was set prior to the implementation of GM i-THRIVE, then cross-referencing professional and service user accounts of adherence to the THRIVE Framework's core principles, provided unique triangulated insights into an intervention across the entirety of its implementation timeline.

Table 2 showed that most criteria of the QIT were evidenced within GM i-THRIVE's implementation plan, and the evaluative self-assessment matrix. Most criteria that were either not evidenced, or ambiguously evidenced, fell under the remit of the implementation plan (QIT stages 1-5) rather than the selfassessment matrix (QIT stage 6). Whilst this could suggest that the plan was less sufficient than the matrix, we are reluctant to assert that these processes were, without question, not undertaken in GM i-THRIVE's implementation process. It is plausible that certain elements of the QIT were not deemed relevant enough to feature within GM i-THRIVE's plan and matrix. For example, Point 4.5 of the QIT, "work with technical assistance providers to implement the innovation" has limited relevance to GM i-THRIVE, given the programme's broader focus. Additionally, whilst most QIT points were straightforward to cross-evaluate, those components classified as "unclear" may simply be worded differently depending on an intervention's nuances. This can make it difficult to ascertain a clear match. For example, point 2.4 of the QIT "establish practices that counterbalance stakeholder resistance to change" was not explicitly referred to within the implementation plan, however cross-sector approval was mentioned. This suggests that a level of commitment to GM i-THRIVE was sought before proceeding. In response to the first research question of this study, we conclude that GM i-THRIVE was equipped with a suitable foundation prior to implementation, and with a strong method of evaluating progress during the implementation process. The remaining findings should, therefore, be considered in the context of these bases.

Figure 3 shows that progress across Greater Manchester, although not linear in every instance, was made between 2018 and 2021 on all nine self-assessment matrix principles included in the analysis. A gradual shift towards THRIVE-aligned practice is broadly evident. Each principle will be discussed in the context

of the reported experiences of CYP who received support within this time frame, but before this, it is worth noting that not all subthemes could be appropriately compared to a matrix principle. This element of conceptual mismatch relates to the fact that an inductive approach was taken-hence, the qualitative data were not forced into deductive codes that related to the principles. Similarly, the topic of one principle, Micro Principle 2, "people (staff, CYP and families) are clear about which needsbased group they are working within for any one person at any one time, and this is explicit to all" did not feature in the interview data. This is perhaps indicative of a limitation that can be applied to all meta-inferences that we will draw within this section: that evidence of THRIVE principles in CYP testimonies can only be inferred. They are not likely to use or even know the exact terminology used in the Framework, especially if this complex language is not consistently used by professionals in their interactions with CYP. Along with the other principles, Micro Principle 2 showed improvement over the implementation period, adherence to it was rated as relatively low (Figure 3), which may reflect this. Agreement between the interview data and the staff accounts in Figure 3 was generally high. Half of the generated themes matched at least one matrix principle. This suggests that the self-assessment matrix is a relatively accurate reflection of the care experiences of CYP in Greater Manchester, and also that CYP can provide relevant and accurate accounts of this support (13, 38). These substantiations will now be explored in turn.

The interview data were split into two overarching themes (see Figure 4). The first of these, "qualities of the service", covered four subthemes. "Information and decision sharing" explored the topic of control and taking an active role in the support process. Agreement between staff self-assessments and the points raised in this subtheme was deemed good. By 2021, staff reported their incorporation of shared decision-making moderately, yet with a clear improvement since 2018. This substantiates participants' mixed reports on their perceived ability and desire for involvement. Clinicians' communication skills, understandable information, and CYP capacity were just three factors identified as important for shared decision-making in CYP mental health in previous research (39). This subtheme supports the finding that even when a young person's mental health does not allow them to be fully involved in decision-making, open communication and the transparent presentation of information should still be offered, as deemed appropriate through the listening process (39).

Professional agreement with points raised in the subtheme "communication and continuity" was considered moderate. The self-assessment principles relating to multi-agency involvement, and integrated care, were consistently rated highly, and CYP generally reported a well-connected experience. However, the difficulties with the transition between child and adult mental health services were raised..., This is, unfortunately, a common source of distress, especially as these changes in care coincide with a number of other life transitions in late adolescence (40, 41). Disrupted support can result in feelings of stress, struggles with coping, and an increased burden on family members to provide support (42). However, a transition that is well-planned, gradual, and needs-based is more likely to be experienced positively (40).

In the next subtheme "needs-based support", CYP responses were mixed in terms of whether they felt that their requirements were noticed and actioned.. These experiences matched closely with professionals' scoring of meso principle 3B which relates to needs-based care: a principle that was rated moderately, but with a steady improvement year on year. Feeling listened to is one of the most valued aspects of support for CYP, with professional understanding key to having mental health needs met (43). The final subtheme within the "qualities of the service" theme, "compassion and trust" did not relate directly to a matrix principle. However, participants readily reported on the kindness of the professionals they met. Feeling that professionals genuinely care for their wellbeing contributes to a positive support experience (43), where better outcomes may be more likely (44).

The second theme, "the mental health journey", also comprised four subthemes. In "beginnings", participants valued building familiarity to foster trust prior to an official start—a process which should not be rushed (45). This subtheme emphasises the importance of early recognition of mental health difficulties in CYP, so that support can be given before they exacerbate. Mental health promotion programmes, such as those offered in schools, can help CYP to identify concerns (46), reduce stigma (47), and increase help-seeking tendencies (48).

The subtheme "endings" saw some participants feeling wellprepared for their support coming to an end, whereas for others, the ending felt abrupt. Agreement with staff reports was good.Although staff recognised endings important parts of the therapeutic journey, and that discussions of timeframes were often had, they felt that the limitations of help were not always made clear to CYP. The honest setting of expectations and defining of outcomes at the outset of support is vital (49). Itis therefore important that GM i-THRIVE continue to emphasise the importance of such discussions across the sector.

In the subtheme of "waiting", participants felt that their expectations were managed well, but only within the wider context of the normalisation of long waits. A detrimental impact of long waits on mental health was reported. Other qualitative studies have reported similar negative consequences of long waits. This is a well-documented issue within CAMHS as well as the wider NHS (9, 11), with exacerbation of concerns frequently reported as a consequence of delays (50). The subtheme was titled "satisfaction with support". Whilst participants were keen to recommend their support, however this endorsement occasionally came with the caveat that their good experience was an isolated incident. Continuing to monitor CYP and parent satisfaction with support (51) will be vital during GM i-THRIVE's embedding phase.

# 4.1. Strengths, limitations, and future directions

The key strength of the present study is the mixed-methods approach, which sought to seek consensus across a range of

sources, from multiple informants. Greene et al. (29) stated that a typical way of mixing quantitative and qualitative approaches is to use the former to assess empirical outcomes of a programme, whilst using qualitative testimonies to gauge how well these outcomes have been implemented. Our approach echoed this, by looking first to the quality of guidance documents and measures, before examining how GM i-THRIVE's outcomes were measured by staff, then finally asking recipients of the intervention how their experiences reflected THRIVE-aligned support. The simultaneous bidirectional approach (36) taken meant that the three research questions were all considered within the context of one another to draw the study's final conclusions. This combines the strengths of corroborating testimonies from multiple informants, which is important for both implementation evaluation (52), and studies on CYP mental health services (22, 23, 53).

However, despite this methodologically strong approach, our findings must be considered within the context of their limitations. First, the overwhelmingly inductive qualitative approach led to an imperfect cross-over between the subthemes and the principles of the matrix presented in Figure 3. This meant that a true comparison of staff and CYP accounts was difficult to make in some areas. However, the subthemes and their corresponding extracts were used to emphasise the overarching thematic points that were made, and we believe that adding an inductive element to this analysis provided a more genuine representation of the experiences of our participants. The approach allowed us to incorporate ideas into the analysis that, had the participants not raised them, we would not necessarily have thought of. This, overall, led to a stronger and more representative evaluation.

An inductive approach was especially important given the study's small sample of CYP, a result of the challenging nature of recruitment, to ensure that the interviews were themed as suitably as possible. Similar studies undertaken in the health research field (54), or with a niche set of inclusion criteria (55) have used similar-sized samples, and some researchers have indeed reached thematic saturation with a small number of participants (56). Some even suggest that a smaller sample can lead to deeper qualitative enquiry (57). However, our small sample might imply that we were not able to harness a wide range of experiences with mental health support. This is a plausible limitation given that the included testimonies were overwhelmingly positive. This suggests that those who had very negative experiences were not identified as potential participants, perhaps because factors associated with the support provider (58) and the therapeutic relationship (59) are linked to drop out or disengagement with services. Focussed efforts on reaching these CYP would have diversified the range of views captured, and we recommend that future evaluation of GM i-THRIVE attempts to make this effort. A similar point can be made regarding the homogeneity of the sample, given that all participants were either in the final stages of receiving support, or they had already been discharged. This has undoubtedly restricted the variety of experiences expressed. However, whilst it would have been useful to capture the opinions of those in the middle of their support journey, or who were on a waiting list to receive support, the

ethical considerations surrounding approaching and interviewing CYP who are potentially at a very vulnerable stage led us to eliminate these groups from our recruitment pool.

The reporting of predominantly positive views may also explain the agreement between CYP and professionals on THRIVE alignment, especially given that other studies comparing accounts from both have not found such close consensus (23). As all participants were aged 13 or over, whether the findings can be applied to the experiences of younger children is uncertain. As this age parameter was set to ensure that participants were capable of engaging fully by providing sufficiently detailed accounts, the support experiences of younger children may need to be accessed through their parents or carers, even though this approach accompanies its own set of limitations relating to the salience of reported outcomes (22). In further relation to transferability, we would recommend that other regions within England who are in the process of aligning their CYP mental health provision to the THRIVE Framework conduct their own qualitative studies with CYP, to corroborate with professional accounts of progress. Unique considerations associated with the North of England, an area with poorer deprivation-associated mental health than the South (60-62), may not be applicable to other regions in the country.

The final limitation that we wish to raise is that although the data within this study covered the entire four-year initial implementation period, it should still be treated as a cross-sectional account. Within GM i-THRIVE, evaluative work should continue, including further conversations with CYP. This is because implementation should not be assumed a linear process. Numerous influencing factors, both wider and organisational, continuously influence progress and sustainability (63). Additional monitoring is especially necessary following the COVID-19 pandemic and its emerging impact on CYP mental health (64) and the provision of mental health services (34).

## 4.2. Conclusions

Here, we summarise the meta-inferences made by combining the lines of enquiry in this mixed-methods study. GM i-THRIVE's initial plan set a solid foundation for the implementation work that was to follow between 2018 and 2021, and the embedding period that will follow this. Similarly, the self-assessment matrix was a suitable tool with which to assess alignment of services to the THRIVE Framework. Under this context of good quality planning and measurement, progress was made towards aligning services to the THRIVE Framework. Although limitations were identified, professional staff working within these services, and the CYP receiving support and care, tended to agree on what mental health provision looked like during the reform period. Given the rich insights offered by the study's participants, we recommend continued discourse with service-users with a range of support experiences as the intervention continues to be embedded.

The triangulation of methods in the present study aimed to deliver a practical and original insight into how implementation

10.3389/frhs.2023.1112544

science feeds down to those in receipt of an intervention. The comparison between the unique experiences of CYP, and the opinions of progress expressed by those implementing the programme, provides valuable understanding of whether implementation and evaluation tools, in isolation, can produce accurate and valid representations that are reflected in the experiences of those in receipt of care. The study produces helpful findings that can be used to guide the future of GM i-THRIVE, in addition to providing a valuable and unique contribution to mixed-methods research, particularly that which pertains to implementation evaluation.

## Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because of privacy concerns owing to potentially identifiable information within the interview extracts. This is in accordance with the research governance policy of the University of Manchester. However, the data may be available from the corresponding author (EB) on reasonable request. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to emily.banwell@ manchester.ac.uk.

## **Ethics statement**

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Manchester university research ethics committee (UREC). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants, and also by their legal guardian if they were aged under 16 years of age.

## Author contributions

EB designed the study with input from PQ and NH. Interviewing, transcribing, and other administrative tasks relating to participant interaction were all carried out by EB. EB conducted all data analysis, however all resulting themes and the extracts that accompanied them were sense-checked by the additional authors, along with all resulting meta-inferences. EB wrote the first draft of the manuscript, with input from PQ and

## References

1. NHS Digital. Mental Health of Children and Young People in England 2021—wave 2 follow up to the 2017 survey. *NHS Digit* (2021). Available at: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/mental-health-of-children-and-young-people-in-england/2021-follow-up-to-the-2017-survey (Accessed February 9, 2022).

2. Solmi M, Radua J, Olivola M, Croce E, Soardo L, Salazar de Pablo G, et al. Age at onset of mental disorders worldwide: large-scale meta-analysis of 192 epidemiological studies. *Mol Psychiatry.* (2022) 27:281–95. doi: 10.1038/s41380-021-01161-7

3. Kessler RC, Amminger GP, Aguilar-Gaxiola S, Alonso J, Lee S, Üstün TB. Age of onset of mental disorders: a review of recent literature. *Curr Opin Psychiatry*. (2007) 20:359–64. doi: 10.1097/YCO.0b013e32816ebc8c

NH. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

## Funding

EB's PhD, of which this study is a part, is funded by the Greater Manchester Health and Social Care Partnership (GMHSCP). The views expressed in this manuscript are those of the author, and not those of GMHSCP, or the wider NHS.

# Acknowledgments

First and foremost, we would like to thank the young people who took part in the interviews for this study. We would also like to thank the staff at GM i-THRIVE who assisted with recruitment of the participants.

# **Conflict of interest**

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

## Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

## Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/frhs.2023. 1112544/full#supplementary-material.

4. Wolpert M, Harris R, Hodges S, Fuggle P, James R, Wiener A, et al. THRIVE Framework for system change. (2019). Available at: https://www.annafreud.org/media/9254/thrive-framework-for-system-change-2019.pdf

5. Department of Health. Future in Mind: Promoting, protecting, and improving our children and young people's mental health and wellbeing. (2015). Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment\_data/file/414024/Childrens\_Mental\_Health.pdf

6. Green H, McGinnity A, Meltzer H, Ford T, Goodman R. Mental health of children and young people in Great Britain, 2004. Report produced by the Office of National Statistics. Hampshire, UK: Palgrave Macmillan (2005).

7. McNicoll A. Mental health trust funding down 8% from 2010 despite coalition's drive for parity of esteem. *Community Care.* (2015). Available at: https://www.communitycare.co.uk/2015/03/20/mental-health-trust-funding-8-since-2010-despite-coalitions-drive-parity-esteem/ (Accessed February 25, 2022).

8. Neufeld SA, Jones PB, Goodyer IM. Child and adolescent mental health services: longitudinal data sheds light on current policy for psychological interventions in the community. *J Public Ment Health*. (2017) 16:96–9. doi: 10.1108/jpmh-03-2017-0013

9. England E, Mughal F. Underprovision of mental health services for children and young people. Br J Gen Pract. (2019) 69:112–3. doi: 10.3399/bjgp19X701381

10. Wolpert M, Harris R, Hodges S, Fuggle P, James R, Wiener A, et al. THRIVE Elaborated. (2016). Available at: http://implementingthrive.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2016/09/THRIVE-elaborated-2nd-edition.pdf

11. Smith J, Kyle RG, Daniel B, Hubbard G. Patterns of referral and waiting times for specialist child and adolescent mental health services. *Child Adolesc Ment Health*. (2018) 23:41–9. doi: 10.1111/camh.12207

12. NHS Health Advisory Service. Together we stand: The commissioning, role and management of child and adolescent mental health services. London: HMSO (1995).

13. Bone C, O'Reilly M, Karim K, Vostanis P. 'They're not witches. ...' young children and their parents' perceptions and experiences of child and adolescent mental health services. *Child Care Health Dev.* (2014) 41:450–8. doi: 10.1111/cch.12161

14. Hacker J. GPs' support for children's mental health limited by 'silo working', CQC suggests. *Healthc Lead.* (2021). Available at: https://healthcareleadernews.com/ news/gps-support-for-childrens-mental-health-limited-by-silo-working-cqc-suggests/ (Accessed April 5, 2022).

15. Ford T, Hamilton H, Meltzer H, Goodman R. Child mental health is everybody's business: the prevalence of contact with public sector services by type of disorder among British school children in a three-year period. *Child Adolesc Ment Health.* (2007) 12:13–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-3588.2006.00414.x

16. O'Reilly M, Svirydzenka N, Adams S, Dogra N. Review of mental health promotion interventions in schools. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol.* (2018) 53:647–62. doi: 10.1007/s00127-018-1530-1

17. Aebi M, Giger J, Plattner B, Metzke CW, Steinhausen HC. Problem coping skills, psychosocial adversities and mental health problems in children and adolescents as predictors of criminal outcomes in young adulthood. *Eur J Child Adolesc Psychiatry*. (2014) 23:283–93. doi: 10.1007/s00787-013-0458-y

18. Trotta A, Arseneault L, Caspi A, Moffitt TE, Danese A, Pariante C, et al. Mental health and functional outcomes in young adulthood of children with psychotic symptoms: a longitudinal cohort study. *Schizophr Bull.* (2020) 46:261–71. doi: 10. 1093/schbul/sby015.239

19. McCartney M. Margaret McCartney: breaking down the silo walls. Br Med J. (2016) 354:i5199. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i5199

20. Meyers DC, Durlak JA, Wandersman A. The quality implementation framework: a synthesis of critical steps in the implementation process. *Am J Community Psychol.* (2012) 50:462–80. doi: 10.1007/s10464-012-9522-x

21. Meyers DC, Katz J, Chien V, Wandersman A, Scaccia JP, Wright A. Practical implementation science: developing and piloting the quality implementation tool. *Am J Community Psychol.* (2012) 50:481–96. doi: 10.1007/s10464-012-9521-y

22. Ronzoni P, Dogra N. Children, adolescents and their carers' expectations of child and adolescent mental health services (CAMHS). *Int J Soc Psychiatry.* (2011) 58:328–36. doi: 10.1177/0020764010397093

23. Garland AF, Lewczyk-Boxmeyer CM, Gabayan EN, Hawley KM. Multiple stakeholder agreement on desired outcomes for Adolescents' mental health services. *Psychiatr Serv.* (2004) 55:671–6. doi: 10.1176/appi.ps.55.6.671

24. O'Brien BC, Harris IB, Beckman TJ, Reed DA, Cook DA. Standards for reporting qualitative research: a synthesis of recommendations. *Acad Med.* (2014) 89:1245–51. doi: 10.1097/ACM.0000000000388

25. Braun V, Clarke V. One size fits all? What counts as quality practice in (reflexive) thematic analysis? *Qual Res Psychol.* (2021) 18:328–52. doi: 10.1080/14780887.2020. 1769238

26. Braun V, Clarke V. Using thematic analysis in psychology. Qual Res Psychol. (2006) 3:77-101. doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp063oa

27. Noble H, Smith J. Issues of validity and reliability in qualitative research. *Evid Based Nurs.* (2015) 18:34–5. doi: 10.1136/eb-2015-102054

28. Greater Manchester Combined Authority. Children and Young People's Plan. (2019). Available at: https://www.greatermanchester-ca.gov.uk/media/2115/gmca-children-young-peoples-plan-2019-2022.pdf

29. Greene JC, Caracelli VJ, Graham WF. Toward a conceptual framework for mixed-method evaluation designs. *Educ Eval Policy Anal.* (1989) 11:255–74. doi: 10. 3102/01623737011003255

30. Kelly LM, Cordeiro M. Three principles of pragmatism for research on organizational processes. *Methodol Innov.* (2020) 13:2059799120937242. doi: 10. 1177/2059799120937242

31. Morgan DL. Pragmatism as a paradigm for social research. *Qual Inq.* (2014) 20:1045–53. doi: 10.1177/1077800413513733

32. Klykken FH. Implementing continuous consent in qualitative research. *Qual Res.* (2021) 22:14687941211014366. doi: 10.1177/14687941211014366

33. Campbell K, Orr E, Durepos P, Nguyen L, Li L, Whitmore C, et al. Reflexive thematic analysis for applied qualitative health research. *Qual Rep.* (2021) 26:2011–28. doi: 10.46743/2160-3715/2021.5010

34. Byrne D. A worked example of Braun and Clarke's approach to reflexive thematic analysis. *Qual Quant.* (2021) 56:1391–1412. doi: 10.1007/s11135-021-01182-y

35. Elo S, Kääriäinen M, Kanste O, Pölkki T, Utriainen K, Kyngäs H. Qualitative content analysis: a focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open.* (2014) 4:2158244014522633. doi: 10.1177/2158244014522633

36. Moseholm E, Fetters MD. Conceptual models to guide integration during analysis in convergent mixed methods studies. *Methodol Innov.* (2017) 10:2059799117703118. doi: 10.1177/2059799117703118

37. Johnson RB, Onwuegbuzie AJ, Turner LA. Toward a definition of mixed methods research. J Mix Methods Res. (2007) 1:112–33. doi: 10.1177/1558689806298224

38. Macleod E, Woolford J, Hobbs L, Gross J, Hayne H, Patterson T. Interviews with children about their mental health problems: the congruence and validity of information that children report. *Clin Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2017) 22:229–44. doi: 10.1177/1359104516653642

39. Hayes D, Edbrooke-Childs J, Town R, Wolpert M, Midgley N. Barriers and facilitators to shared decision-making in child and youth mental health: exploring young person and parent perspectives using the theoretical domains framework. *Couns Psychother Res.* (2020) 20:57–67. doi: 10.1002/capr.12257

40. Hovish K, Weaver T, Islam Z, Paul M, Singh SP. Transition experiences of mental health service users, parents, and professionals in the United Kingdom: a qualitative study. *Psychiatr Rehabil J.* (2012) 35:251–7. doi: 10.2975/35.3.2012.251.257

41. Memarzia J, St Clair MC, Owens M, Goodyer IM, Dunn VJ. Adolescents leaving mental health or social care services: predictors of mental health and psychosocial outcomes one year later. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2015) 15:185. doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-0853-9

42. Appleton R, Elahi F, Tuomainen H, Canaway A, Singh SP. "I'm just a long history of people rejecting referrals" experiences of young people who fell through the gap between child and adult mental health services. *Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry.* (2021) 30:401–13. doi: 10.1007/s00787-020-01526-3

43. Davison J, Zamperoni V, Stain HJ. Vulnerable young people's experiences of child and adolescent mental health services. *Ment Health Rev J.* (2017) 22:95–110. doi: 10.1108/MHRJ-09-2016-0016

44. Persson S, Hagquist C, Michelson D. Young voices in mental health care: exploring children's and adolescents' service experiences and preferences. *Clin Child Psychol Psychiatry*. (2017) 22:140–51. doi: 10.1177/1359104516656722

45. Lockertsen V, Nilsen L, Holm LAW, Rø Ø, Burger LM, Røssberg JI. Experiences of patients with anorexia nervosa during the transition from child and adolescent mental health services to adult mental health services. *J Eat Disord*. (2020) 8:37. doi: 10.1186/s40337-020-00313-4

46. Onnela A, Hurtig T, Ebeling H. A psychoeducational mental health promotion intervention in a comprehensive schools: recognising problems and reducing stigma. *Health Educ J.* (2021) 80:554–66. doi: 10.1177/0017896921994134

47. Ma KKY, Anderson JK, Burn A-M. Review: school-based interventions to improve mental health literacy and reduce mental health stigma—a systematic review. *Child Adolesc Ment Health*. (2022) 28:230–40. doi: 10.1111/camh.12543

48. O'Connor CA, Dyson J, Cowdell F, Watson R. Do universal school-based mental health promotion programmes improve the mental health and emotional wellbeing of young people? A literature review. J Clin Nurs. (2018) 27:e412–426. doi: 10.1111/jocn.14078

49. Bear HA, Dalzell K, Edbrooke-Childs J, Garland L, Wolpert M. How to manage endings in unsuccessful therapy: a qualitative comparison of youth and clinician perspectives. *Psychother Res.* (2022) 32:249–62. doi: 10.1080/10503307.2021.1921304

50. Punton G, Dodd AL, McNeill A. 'You're on the waiting list': an interpretive phenomenological analysis of young adults' experiences of waiting lists within mental health services in the UK. *PLoS One.* (2022) 17:e0265542. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0265542

51. McNicholas F, Reulbach U, Hanrahan SO, Sakar M. Are parents and children satisfied with CAMHS? Ir J Psychol Med. (2016) 33:143-9. doi: 10.1017/ipm.2015.36

52. Benzer JK, Beehler S, Cramer IE, Mohr DC, Charns MP, Burgess JF. Between and within-site variation in qualitative implementation research. *Implement Sci.* (2013) 8:4. doi: 10.1186/1748-5908-8-4

53. Van Roy B, Groholt B, Heyerdahl S, Clench-Aas J. Understanding discrepancies in parent-child reporting of emotional and behavioural problems: effects of relational and socio-demographic factors. *BMC Psychiatry.* (2010) 10:56. doi: 10.1186/1471-244X-10-56

54. Avery-Phipps I, Hynes C, Burton C. Resistance narratives in patients' accounts of a mandatory pre-operative health optimisation scheme: a qualitative study. *Front Health Serv.* (2022) 2:1–8. doi: 10.3389/frhs.2022.909773 (Accessed August 18, 2022).

55. Mohammadsadeghi H, Bazrafshan S, Seify-Moghadam N, Mazaheri Nejad Fard G, Rasoulian M, Eftekhar Ardebili M. War, immigration and COVID-19: the experience of Afghan immigrants to Iran amid the pandemic. *Front Psychiatry.* (2022) 13:1-8. doi: 10.3389/fpsyt.2022.908321 (Accessed August 18, 2022).

56. Hennink M, Kaiser BN. Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research: a systematic review of empirical tests. *Soc Sci Med.* (2022) 292:114523. doi: 10.1016/j. socscimed.2021.114523

57. Crouch M, McKenzie H. The logic of small samples in interview-based qualitative research. Soc Sci Inf. (2006) 45:483–99. doi: 10.1177/0539018406069584

58. de Haan AM, Boon AE, de Jong JTVM, Hoeve M, Vermeiren RRJM. A metaanalytic review on treatment dropout in child and adolescent outpatient mental health care. *Clin Psychol Rev.* (2013) 33:698–711. doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2013.04.005

59. Hauber K, Boon A, Vermeiren R. Therapeutic relationship and dropout in highrisk Adolescents' intensive group psychotherapeutic programme. *Front Psychol.* (2020) 11:1–7. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2020.533903 (Accessed October 3, 2022).

60. Möller H, Haigh F, Harwood C, Kinsella T, Pope D. Rising unemployment and increasing spatial health inequalities in England: further extension of the north-south divide. *J Public Health.* (2013) 35:313–21. doi: 10.1093/pubmed/fds085

61. Harrison J, Barrow S, Creed F. Mental health in the north west region of England: associations with deprivation. *Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol.* (1998) 33:124–8. doi: 10.1007/s001270050032

62. Akhter N, Bambra C, Mattheys K, Warren J, Kasim A. Inequalities in mental health and well-being in a time of austerity: follow-up findings from the stocktonon-tees cohort study. *SSM - Popul Health.* (2018) 6:75–84. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph. 2018.08.004

63. Song Y, MacEachern L, Doupe MB, Ginsburg L, Chamberlain SA, Cranley L, et al. Influences of post-implementation factors on the sustainability, sustainment, and intra-organizational spread of complex interventions. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2022) 22:666. doi: 10.1186/s12913-022-08026-x

64. Adegboye D, Williams F, Collishaw S, Shelton K, Langley K, Hobson C, et al. Understanding why the COVID-19 pandemic-related lockdown increases mental health difficulties in vulnerable young children. *JCPP Adv.* (2021) 1:e12005. doi: 10. 1111/jcv2.12005